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2015 SCHEDULE  

COMING SOON! 

 

■   ■   ■   ■   ■   ■ 
 

NOTICE  
 

The slate for election is 
being mailed to all mem-
bers 18 years and older.  
The slate includes all 
nominees who accepted 
the nomination to run 
for those positions. 

 

 

        

     Happy New Year!  I hope this will be a great year for each of you.  Please 

take the time to renew your membership for the 2015 running season.  A mem-

bership application is included with this newsletter.   

     I hope everyone had a wonderful Christmas.  We had a fun time at the Strider 

Ugly Sweater Holiday Brunch.  I was SO PROUD of the Striders and their gener-

osity in giving toys for our first annual toy drive.  We had lots and lots of toys to 

donate to the US Marine Corp Toys for Tots.  Two Marines, Rob and Greg, came 

to accept our donations.  We were informed that these toys would go to North-

west Indiana children in need and in some cases may be the only ones they will 

receive for Christmas.  It was a great honor to see the Striders give back to our 

community.  Many thanks to Mary Moreno, the Social Chairman,  and her com-

mittee in organizing this event. 

     I would like to introduce our new Nominations Committee consisting of Sue 

Brown-Nickerson, Jean Tolchinsky, and Linda Ramos.  Many thanks to them for 

all they have done in processing the nominations for the 2015 open Board posi-

tions.  They will be working until all the ballots are counted. 

     At this writing, the Board and it’s committees are working hard to update our 

Bylaws, approve the 2015 Gold Cup Series schedule, organize the Membership 

Fun Run, order all the awards for the Gold Cup banquet, and prepare for our big 

night to recognize all our Gold Cup Striders at the banquet.  On that note, I look 

forward to seeing everyone there. 

■   ■   ■   ■   ■   ■ 
 

ATTENTION ! 
 

DEADLINE FOR 

SUBMISSIONS FOR 

FEBRUARY 2015 

INSTEP 

FRIDAY 

JANUARY 9, 2015 

 

Email them to 
Cecilia M. Bernal  
Instep Editor 

instep@calstrider.org  

JacobSoAdorable 

Mary Moreno, Social Chairmam, Jose Lopez, Vice President, and 
Robin Benson-Harvey, President, join U.S. Marines at the Strider Ugly Sweater Holiday Brunch 
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              Barb Hamner 
Gold Cup Chairman 

GOLD CUP CORNER 
 

Race Evaluation Summaries 
 

Overall score is based on percentage of outstanding  
remarks in 14 categories with scoring as follows:  

  
80% and above — Outstanding  

70-79% — Good 
60-69% — Above Average 

50-59% — Average 
49% and below — Poor 

 
 

Here are some recent results: 
 

Panther Pounce 10K/5K 
Not enough evaluations submitted to do an assessment.  
Overall comments were positive. 
 
Valpo Half Marathon 
Not enough evaluations submitted to do an assessment.  
Overall comments were positive. 

 
Pumpkin Plod (32 Evaluations) 
 
Overall:  Average 
High Points:  The Course, Traffic Control, Parking. 
Areas for possible Improvement:  Ran out of bibs, Add 
on-line registration. 
  

“I Submitted Evaluation” Winners 

 
Pumpkin Plod:  Heather Hobson, Sue Duron 
 

“I Wore Strider Wear” Winners 

 
Pumpkin Plod:  Teresa Chester, Bill Moylan 
  
All Strider wear coupons have been saved throughout 
the season.  Two lucky winners will be drawn at the Gold 
Cup banquet to receive a free 2015 Strider membership.  

2014 Jim Cox 
Award Winners  
Four for the Finish! 

      David Chary 
      Daniel Eaves 
      Dennis Rotz 
      Susan Sendejas 
These runners completed ALL 36 
Gold Cup races this season . . . 
WOW!!!  We are featuring two of 
them in this issue. 
 

2015 Gold Cup 
Elite Series Schedules  

The Gold Cup committee met in mid    
December to determine the 2015 
schedule.  Race selections will be 
submitted for Board approval at the 
January meeting.  The schedule will 
be available at the Gold Cup        
Banquet, in the February newsletter, 
and on our website. 
 

100 Mile Club  
The 100 Mile Club will continue in 
2015. 
 
What is it? 
This series is designed to reward 
mileage accumulated throughout the 

calendar year (January - December), 
challenging but attainable for all  
levels of runners. 
 
Who is eligible? 
All current Calumet Region Striders. 
 
How do I sign up? 
E-mail mileage accumulated on 
a monthly basis (training and races) 
to goldcup@calstrider.org. 
 
How do I track mileage? 
We are on the honor system. 
 
What are the awards? 
100 miles - Custom iron-on patch 
with Strider logo and 100 Mile Club 
500 miles - Gold winged foot chenille 
pin 
1000 miles - Custom pin with Strider 
logo and 1000 Mile Club 
2000 miles - Trophy at Gold Cup 
banquet (not required to attend ban-
quet) 
 
Awards will be available at the   
Strider table present at all Gold Cup 
races and the annual Gold Cup       
banquet. 
 

Gold Cup Overall 
Champions  

 
Congratulations on a great 2014 
season!! 
Here are the winners: 
 
Overall Males:  1st - Daniel Maxin, 
2nd - Jeff Mescal,    3rd - David 
Bradley 
Overall Females:  1st - Amy Blue-
Cashman, 2nd - Amy Maciejewski, 
3rd - Jordyn Boyer 
 
Masters:  Roger Steffen, Kathy La-
bus 
 
Age Graded:  Brian Norrick, Jean 
Jannasch 

 

■      ■      ■      ■      ■      ■      ■      ■      ■      ■      ■      ■      ■      ■      ■      ■ 

javascript:window.top.ZmObjectManager.__doClickObject(document.getElementById(%22OBJ_PREFIX_DWT493_com_zimbra_email%22));
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Age Graded Male Champion 

Brian Norrick 

Master Male Champion 

Roger Steffen 

Overall Male Champion 

Daniel Maxin 

 

Master Female Champion 

Kathy Labus 

Striders at Fall Frolic — Rachel Rodriquez’ last race. 
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JUNIOR STRIDER NEWS      Beth Boyer, Youth Runner Programs & Scholarships  

     It’s hard to believe, but another cross 

country season has come to an end as 

well as another year.  This post season/

Junior Strider cross country season was a 

cold one.  Even with all the difficult 
weather, the kids still came to practice 

and were training hard.  Thanks to the 

coaches, parents, and kids for sticking 

with it during the tough training weather. 

     We had 43 kids along with coaches 

and parents make the trip to the Coaches 

Cross Country National in Nashville, 

Tennessee, on November 21 to attend the 

coarse walk throughs at Percy Warner 

Park and the team dinner at Buca di Bep-

po.  We had over 100 people at dinner 

and then met afterwards at the Hampton 
Inn for a team meeting, pictures, and the 

passing out of numbers.  The weather 

was better than what we had been experi-

encing in our area with temperatures in 

the 40s.  The competition started the next 

morning with a coaches meeting.  From 

the first race to the last, the Junior Strid-

ers were well represented.  We had nearly 

half of the kids finish in the top 25; there-

fore, making it onto the podium to re-

ceive a plaque.  Following are the finish-
ing places in their respective age groups:   

15&16 Girls – Sydney Vandersteeg 

(21st), Sara Ramos (25th); 15&16 Boys – 

Hunter Boyer (19th); 6 Girls – Ena Gilli-

ana (5th); 8 Girls – Payton Boyer (18th), 

Eliza Pycraft (24th); 7 Boys – Colin Lu-

kowski (25th); 9 Girls – Cheyanne Stock 

(11th); 10 Girls – Reilly Boyer (4th); 9 

Boys – Miller Knestrict (7th); 11 Girls – 

Emily Worthington (15th), Sarah 

Worthington (16th); 12 Girls – Hannah 

Fitzgerald (12th), Ava Gilliana (15th), 
Brooke Hayden (19th), Kristyn Hoffmann 

(21st); 13 Girls – Jordyn Boyer (22nd); 13 

Boys - Isaac Beatty (11th); Race of the 

Americas – Maggie Lukowski (5th), Em-

ma Reyes (7th).  Great job 

to all who participated, 

we are very proud of you! 

     We also had our 11/12 

girl’s team finish in third 
place.  The team consist-

ed of Hannah Fitzgerald, 

Ava Gilliana, Brooke 

Hayden, Kristyn Hoff-

man, Emily Worthington, 

Sarah Worthington, Ni-

cole Brandy, Lillian 

Zubeck, Skyler Cum-

mins, Riley Knestrict, 

Elizabeth Reyes, and 

Isabella Medina.  Unfor-

tunately, while at the 
event a review of the 

results and tape deter-

mined they finished fourth and did not 

receive awards.  After a second review 

over a week later and contact from one of 

our coaches, it was confirmed they did in 

fact get third.  Their award plaques are 

being sent.  I know it is disappointing to 

not be recognized at the event, but at 

least they will be recognized in the online 

results.  Great job girls! 
     Thank you to all the Junior Strider 

coaches for all their time and dedication 

during the cross country season.  The 

program is a success due to all their vol-

unteer time and knowledge.  We all    

appreciate you! 

     There were two other events some 

Junior Striders participated in after the 

Coaches Cross Country National.  The 

first was the Foot Locker held on       

November 29 in Kenosha, Wisconsin.  

There were two Junior Striders who com-
peted in the High School 5K races, and 

six who competed in the Youth 3K race.  

Our girls youth team consisting of Jordyn 

Boyer, Reilly Boyer, Nicole Brandy, 

Reilly Knestrict, and Payton Boyer fin-

ished second and received an award.  

Jordyn Boyer was also the 15th overall 

female and received a separate award.  

The kids did a great job on a tough 

course that started the day with snow and 

ice on the hills and finished with lots of 

mud and some dirty kids! 

     The last race a few Junior Striders 

attended was the AAU Nationals in Law-

rence, Kansas, on December 6.  The four 

Boyer siblings all attended and finished 

in the top 20.  Both Jordyn and Reilly 

finished second in their age groups.  The 

AAU race was smaller than the Coaches 

Cross Country National, but was well run 

on a beautiful course near the University 

of Kansas.  In the past, the Junior Striders 

attended this race as the National for 

Cross Country.  We will consider having 

more kids attend in the future. 
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CHASING JIM 

                                                                                                                          by Susan Sendejas 

     I never met the man, but I wish he were 
here so I could congratulate him for being the 
first to complete all the Gold Cup races and to 
thank him for giving us a challenge and a goal 

for which to strive.  In 1993, the year Jim 
succumbed to leukemia, raising my young 
family with my husband was our first priority 
– running was not even a thought at the time.  
At that point in my life, I never would have 
guessed I would be writing this article twenty-
one years later. 
     My goal for 2014 was not to complete all 

the Gold Cup races, but to run as many as 
possible.  Finishing the first month of races 
lead to another and another and so on, eventu-
ally leading me to consider completing all the 
Gold Cup races.  Remembering how I devel-
oped shin splints the past two years, I waited 
as long as possible before deciding if I was up 
for the challenge. 

     Chasing Jim included running a marathon.  
I was quite nervous about that, but excited 
too.  With my sister, Cecilia Bernal, and my 
niece, Milagro Gonzalez, as my coaches/
mentors, my marathon training began.  Mil-
lions of people run marathons, and I was go-
ing to be one of them!  I could hardly wait for 
each new day to begin so I could complete 

whatever was next on my training calendar.  I 
wanted to be the best student for my sister and 
niece.  Immediately, I began thinking differ-
ently, which lead to making better choices in 
eating and sleeping. 
     The focus before my marathon training 
was to beat my own race times, which quickly 
changed to remaining healthy, injury free, and 
building endurance.  Just weeks into my mara-

thon training, the toes on my left foot began 
going numb and at the worst point felt like 
they were going to fall off if I stepped wrong 
while running.  I also began having pain on 
my right hip, side, and leg.  The pain pro-
gressed as the weeks progressed.  Instead of 
feeling better after a run, I felt worse.  My 
shoes felt tight and my feet felt swollen.  At 

times my right shoulder hurt as well as my 
lower back, resulting in slower race times.  
My running was getting sloppy, and my body 

was not performing the way my heart and 
mind wanted.  I almost could not remember 
what it felt like to run without pain.  I did not 
want to tell my husband this training was 

tearing me down because I knew he would tell 
me that it was time to stop.  So I wavered in 
silence for a couple of weeks. 
     August 28 was a sad day for me because I 
decided to stop chasing Jim.  Maybe I decided 
on that day because it was also the day we had 
to put our dog, Samurai, of 14 years down, or 
maybe it was because I was scheduled to run 

four miles and had to walk the last two.  I was 
hurting too much and adding more miles eve-
ry week was not going to make it better.  
Whether I wanted to admit it or not, I felt 
somewhat free after making that decision.  It 
was not easy to tell my sister and niece, but I 
did.  It was equally as difficult telling my son 
because he was so excited for me, but he un-

derstood.  Two days later I ran the Lowell 
Labor Day 5K.  I had not run a race in three 
weeks, but placed third in my age group.  This 
got me re-energized and being among other 
runners gave the feeling of so much excite-
ment in the air.  I also found out that nobody 
was ready to give up on me yet!  My husband 
even told me three times that day that I should 

continue my training if I really wanted. 
     With new found encouragement and ex-
citement, the next day I decided to continue 
chasing Jim.  In order to do so safely, I began 
seeing a chiropractor for my leg, a sports doc-
tor for my right hip, and began physical thera-
py.  I also bought a new pair of running shoes 
one-half size bigger.  I continued running all 
the races and began to heal slowly.  During 

the remainder of my marathon training, I did 
as much running as I could handle while tak-
ing off more time than I should.  I rode my 
bike as hard as I could and as often as I could, 
which meant starting in the daylight and fin-
ishing at night.  That was okay because my 
husband was always with me and so were the 
mosquitoes!  There were days that I still   

wavered, but I was beginning to feel stronger 
and with that came hope and confidence. 
     On October 4, I ran my longest training run 

(20 miles).  That 
day my sister 
met me at the 10
-mile mark and 

ran the last 10 
miles with me.  
That was a test 
for me because if 
I could run 20 
miles, I could 
surely run 6.2 
more.  At the end of that run I felt like Rocky 

Balboa, and I was ready!  Dawn of the Dunes 
Marathon took place three weeks later.  I did 
finish, but did not do as well as on my 20-mile 
run.  But like I said – I did finish!  This brings 
to mind a quote by Steve Maraboli:  “If you 
believe you can, you might.  If you know you 
can, you will. 
     I could not have asked for a better support 

team.  My sister ran the 5K and afterwards she 
and my brother-in-law, Jesse, met me at the 
five-mile mark and stayed with me to make 
sure I made it to the finish line.  My sister has 
always been there for me, cheering me on, and 
giving me hope since my first race on March 
17, 2012.  Also, thank you to my fellow 
“Striders” who were both encouraging and 

supportive, not only to me, but to all runners 
the entire running season. 
     Jim took me on a challenge where I had to 
complete two 5Ks, one 4-miler, one 10K, one 
half marathon, and one full marathon for a 
total of 55.7 racing miles in just 23 days!  The 
total number of Gold Cup races for the year 
was 36, which equates to 185.4 racing miles.  
From the 1st of January through the 27th of 

November, I logged 525.5 training/racing 
miles, qualifying me as a member of the 500 
Mile Club! 
     May you rest in peace Jim Cox and know 
that you have inspired me and for that I thank 
you.  Although in 2015 I will not be chasing 
you, I will challenge myself with a new goal.  
A new goal that will still include sweaty 

clothes, ice packs, sports drinks, and of course 
my running shoes! 

 

DANIEL EAVES EARNS SECOND COX AWARD AFTER 20 YEARS 

The past year has been a special and exciting running experience for me.  I had a great 

experience completing my first marathon, the Bank of America Chicago Marathon, and 

completing all 36 Gold Cup Series races to receive my second Jim Cox Award at the 

age of 55.  In 1994, at the age of 35, I received my first Jim Cox Award.  My running 

journey was very inspirational, rewarding, and encouraging.  I completed 60 races, the 

most I have ever done in one year.  In concluding, I would like to say how proud and 

happy I am to represent the Calumet Region Striders of Northwest Indiana as a Gold 

Cup Series participant. 
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An RRCA member running club serving  
Northwest Indiana and Northeast Illinois  

for over 35 years Check out our website:  www.calstrider.org 

B O A R D  M E M B E R  E M A I L  A D D R E S S E S  
OFFICERS: 

 

President 
Robin Benson-Harvey 

president@calstrider.org 

 

Vice President 
Jose Lopez 

vp@calstrider.org 
 

Treasurer 
Milagro Gonzalez 

treasurer@calstrider.org 
 

Secretary 
Pete Klaeser 

secretary@calstrider.org 

COMMITTEE CHAIRS: 

 
Social & Sponsorship Chair 

Mary Moreno 
social@calstrider.org  

 

Public Relations 
Lisa Moreno  

pr@calstrider.org  

 

  Gold Cup & Sponsored Race Series 
Barb Hamner 

goldcup@calstrider.org  

 

Membership & Volunteers 
Carri Massau-Ables 

membership@calstrider.org  

 
Youth Runner Programs 

& Scholarships 
Beth Boyer 

youthprograms@calstrider.org 
 

Bylaws & Disabled Runner Fund 
Timothy Brown 

bylaws@calstrider.org 

 

Adult Running Programs 
Deanna Grimes 

adultprograms@calstrider.org 

 

APPOINTED: 

Webmaster & Statistician  
Jeff Mescal 

webmaster@calstrider.org 


